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Well, I kind of wonder what Philip wanted to see! You know, when he said to Jesus, “show us 
the Father and we will be satisfied,” what exactly was he looking for? The best I can figure is 
that he wanted something big, you know, something that said GOD to him in capital letters. 
You know, like if you walked out one clear night and the stars of the Milky Way had 
rearranged themselves to spell out the letters G-O-D in the sky! I mean, Thomas had just 
complained to Jesus, “we don't know where you are going, so how can we know the way,” to 
which Jesus had responded, “I am the way, and the truth and the life.” So, maybe what Philip 
wanted to see was some display of power that Jesus could really make good on his words that 
his way was indeed truth and life. 
 
You know, it reminds me of that scene in the movie Jerry Maguire. Tom Cruise, of course, 
plays the part of Jerry Maguire who is an agent for professional athletes, who is trying to be 
honest and operate with integrity and offer better service with less focus on the bottom line. 
Well, he ends up losing his job for advocating that philosophy and goes out to try to make it on 
his own. His one client who sticks with him is Rod Tidwell, a rather flamboyant wide receiver 
played by Cuba Gooding, Jr. Tidwell is really frustrated at not being offered the money that he 
thinks he's worth. So, it is in one memorable scene, in a phone conversation he basically says to 
Jerry, “all your promises are good, and I like you, Jerry, but show me the money.” He ends up 
having Jerry repeat the phrase with him, over the phone, over and over, louder and louder, until 
Jerry is screaming into the phone with him “Show me the money!” 
 
So, I thought of that scene when I was reading this story about Philip. It's not that far off from 
where we are. I mean, it's like Jesus is nice and all, but this is “my world.” And Jesus can seem 
a little wimpy for “my world.” Show me the One who has some power and control over things 
in this world I live in. We've even done that in church, in church, in we who are to be his 
broken and given away body for others. We've done that in some of the more common ways 
we've interpreted some of our own scripture that speaks to the belief in the consummation of all 
things finally in Christ. That is, we act as if when Jesus comes a second time, he'll be a different 
Jesus than he was the first time. The second time he's going to be powerful like we understand 
power, and he's going to get ya! No more cross of Christ or wimpy lamb of God for us then! 
Jesus will show us the Father this time! 
 
It reminds me of the story Fred Craddock tells of a time he filled in to preach in a little church 
near where he lives. The lectionary text for the day was the prodigal son. A man after the 
service said, “I really didn't care much for that, frankly.” Craddock said, “Why?” The man said, 
“Well, I guess it's not your sermon, I just don't like that story.” Craddock asked, “What is it that 
you don't like about it?” He said, “It's not morally responsible.” Craddock said, “What do you 
mean by that?” “Forgiving that boy.” Craddock said, “Well, what would you have done?” He 
said, “I think when he came home he should've been arrested.” This man was serious. Craddock 
thought, He's an attorney. He really thought he was going to tell a joke, but the man was really 
serious. 
 
He belonged to this unofficial organization nationwide, never has any meetings and doesn't 
have a name, but it's a strong network that Craddock calls “quality control people.” They're the 
moral police. Mandatory sentences and no parole, mind you, and the death penalty. Craddock 
asked, “What would you have given the prodigal?” The man said, “Six years.” Show us the 
Father, Jesus, then we'll be satisfied. Show us the One who will exercise some power and 
control in this world in which we live. It's so out of control. And, how can we live with that? I 
mean, the fact is we know we are vulnerable, don't we? That's kind of the way life can feel so 



much of the time, maybe most of the time, if we're honest, like the power's always shifted 
against us. Show us the Father then we'll be satisfied. Show me the money. 
 
Well, Jesus says, “Have I been with you all this time, Philip, and you still don't know me?” You 
still haven't really seen me? “Whoever has seen me has seen the Father.” John has Jesus saying, 
“I'm not making this stuff up, Philip.” “The words I say, they're not mine, they're God's.” “The 
things I do, the way I am, this is who God is,  this is the Father.” 
 
This is Pentecost, the birthday of the church through the coming among us of the Spirit of God. 
And says John, the true spirit of God among us attests to the fact that if you've seen Jesus, then 
you know who and how God really is in the world. There is no other God behind Jesus with 
which we have to deal, about whom we have to worry. The spirit of God is the spirit of Jesus of 
Nazareth. And the spirit of Pentecost that is spoken of in the Acts story we read earlier 
confirms that the God of the Wind, the God of Fire, the Ancient of Days is none other than 
Jesus, the one who then and now comes in love that reaches across all of our “us and them” 
barriers. 
 
Friends, this is important for us to get. As Christians, we don't start out with the supposed 
attributes of God, you know, “all-powerful”, “all-knowing”, “ever-present”, and then try to fit 
Jesus into them somehow. We start with Jesus, what Jesus taught, how Jesus related and lived 
and died in the world and say, this is who God is. And that's good news, because Jesus loves 
you! Jesus really likes you! But, if we stay stuck in our worldly ways of thinking, it may not 
seem like good news. Jesus didn't destroy his or his disciples' enemies. In fact, he died at their 
hands. So also, God will not destroy his or our enemies now. And I think that's where Philip is 
stuck. He still thinks the world is primarily a threat, and he wants the balance of power 
changed. And so, he can't see God in Jesus. He's looking for a god that is the product of his 
projected fears and so he can't see God in Jesus. He's trying to know God through all the best 
“wisdom” the world has to offer, you know all the divine attributes, all the moral codes, and so 
he can't see God in Jesus. 
 
You remember what Paul said about that. “For since ... the world did not know God through 
wisdom, God decided, through the foolishness of our proclamation, to save those who believe. 
For Jews demand signs and Greeks desire wisdom, but we proclaim Christ crucified...” So, I 
think the only real question is: Haven't we had enough yet, of where our worldly ways of 
thinking gets us? Haven't we had enough of life lived out of fear and the subsequent dog-eat-
dog mentality, the subsequent hatred of difference, the subsequent violence that are all the fruit 
of fear? Haven't we had enough? Isn't it time instead to look at Jesus, and to see there that in 
fact, despite all the data on the ground to say otherwise, that life is grace and grace sufficient 
enough even in “my world” in “our world” to live courageous lives of grace and forgiveness 
and hospitality to strangers and celebration of difference, like our Lord. 
 
Isn't it time to look at Jesus and listen to him and claim his promises that anything that we ask 
that is in line with his way of being in life with others, in line with his way of being in life in 
the world, he will give. That's what it means to ask in Jesus' name. We mustn't slip back into 
magical thinking (which again really comes out of fear), this is not voodoo. This is not 
superstition, where you just have to say the right incantation, say the words “in Jesus' name”. 
That's a longing for the balance of power to be changed again, isn't it? No, it means anything 
you ask that's in line with who Jesus is, and how Jesus is in the world, he'll give, and we'll 
therefore accomplish as his body even greater things than he!  
 
That's good news! Isn't it time to claim that promise?! We can be the divine life in the world, 
too. Us! Friends, I think the mere fact of your presence here this morning answers all those 
questions I was asking. It says that “your world” is not where you want to live. It says 
something in you wants to leave Philip's request behind. Because you know, what Philip was 



really saying to Jesus was, “take me where I've already been.” Something in you, something in 
me is ready say, “I've had enough of where I've already been.” I want to live right now, in 
God's world of grace that I've seen in the life and death of Jesus. And on this Pentecost Sunday, 
I'm here to tell you that that hunger for life in that true God of mercy and grace that we see in 
Jesus, untainted by our fears and desires for control and power, that hunger is the Spirit within 
you and among us. 
 
Don't let that voice on your shoulder call that hunger anything different. You know, like those 
in Acts tried to call it “drunkenness.” It is the Spirit within you, and it is holy.                                                                                      
 
Amen. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


